Statute Law Society
Meeting with Academics 30 October 2009
Attending: Lord (Philip) Norton (Hull), Timothy Endicott (Oxford), Nick Barber (Oxford), David Feldman (Cambridge), David Ibbetson (Cambridge), David Miers (Cardiff), Andrew Le Sueur (Queen Mary, London), Lord (Alan) Rodger, Philip Sales, Stefan Vogenauer, Gavin Drewry, Neville Hunning, Ian McLeod, Geoffrey Bowman.

The Statute Law Society is very grateful to everyone who made the time to attend this discussion meeting. This Note seeks to summarise some of the topics discussed and some of the themes and ideas which emerged.

From the explanations given about how legislation is taught, it was clear that different institutions had different approaches to teaching students how to approach, interpret and use legislation. At Cambridge and Oxford, a good deal depended on the way individual teachers at college level dealt with the area. Legal courses might distribute teaching about matters such as how legislation is made, what legislative techniques may be used and how to extract meaning from legislation between different courses, and students ought overall to acquire experience in dealing with statutes as an aspect of their work on a number of different subjects. Learning about legislation tended to be mediated through case law (which could be more engaging for students). Some courses placed a greater emphasis on practical matters, such as skills in learning how to find relevant legislation (Andrew Le Sueur referred to an interesting exercise set by one of his colleagues – where the seminar question for new students was simply to explain why smoking cannabis was illegal). 
Some of those attending argued for a possible model of instruction based on an early course for new students to introduce them to legislation, legislative techniques and interpretation (perhaps as part of an introduction to legal method and legal rules, covering precedent/reading cases as well as statutes). Others felt that addressing the topic of legislation at an abstract level early on could switch students off, whereas having them deal with legislation in a more hands-on way as part of their specific subject courses could be more engaging and effective (an integrated approach to learning), and they could pick up what they needed to know by induction from that. Objections were raised in relation to this that leaving learning about legislation to this process of induction from other subjects could be rather hit and miss, if some students failed to do the inducting about broader themes relating to legislation which they were supposed to be doing while learning about other things. The issue was raised whether there might be merit in having some form of early lecture to flag up for students the sort of matters which they should look out for when studying specific subjects, or a lecture towards the end of the course to pull out explicitly the points they were supposed to have learned about handling legislation – ie by one or other method to make more explicit what was now implicit in terms of what they were supposed to be learning by induction. 

There was also discussion about the merits of having an optional course on legislation in the second, third or fourth year of a course (Richard Ekins’ course outline from New Zealand gave an example). Some felt that such a course would not attract many students, and it was unlikely that institutions would make the effort and give space in the curriculum for such a course. 

There was not a clear consensus that there was/was not a problem with the education of students as it currently exists in relation to legislation. 

The meeting discussed possible ways forward to give the teaching of legislation greater prominence or more coherence, and whether there was anything practical the Statute Law Society might do to help moves in such a direction. The point was forcefully made that there are some 75 or so universities/institutions which offer law degrees, with very different teaching philosophies, patterns of course subjects and resources, and that any changes in what they currently do would have to be developed by themselves, having regard to the particular context in which they operated. It was not viable to produce a single prescriptive road map of how legislation should be taught.

Nonetheless, a range of suggestions were made about possible practical measures which the Statute Law Society could consider to help these institutions to give teaching of legislation greater prominence:

1. Philip Norton emphasised the advantages to be gained from an inter-disciplinary approach to the study of law, putting development of policy and legislation into a wider context. Timothy Endicott said that this was something Oxford was thinking about for when its new school of government was introduced. It was observed that, though attractive, this would be very ambitious for the Society to try to promote. Choices about developing inter-disciplinary courses were likely to be very controversial for universities, and would be dictated by other priorities than that it might be a good way of teaching legislation.
2. Timothy Endicott said that he felt it would be attractive for students to have a lecture from someone from the Office of Parliamentary Counsel, to explain to them the process of trying to think through a practical problem and how to address it by drafting rules to deal with it (the same issue arises in private law, in drafting a will or a contractual regime). This would at least get them thinking about an important function that law and lawyers have in the real world. Geoffrey Bowman said that he had given such lectures in the past, and his experience was that students found them interesting (perhaps slightly to their surprise). It was thought that the Society might well be able to help arrange this, through its contacts with the Office. 

3. It was pointed out that it would not be feasible to try to provide such lecturers for every law school. Andrew Le Sueur suggested that the Society could consider making a few short films with people talking about legislation and the legislative process to be posted on YouTube and the Society’s own website, where students and teachers could have ready access to them as educational aids. It was felt that this could be a project worth taking forward, using the Society’s contacts in government departments, Office of Parliamentary Counsel, Parliament, the legal profession and the judiciary. Perhaps one could have a series of a few short films tracing a policy proposal (government department), to draft legislation (Parliamentary Counsel), to legislation (passage through Parliament), to legal dispute and the framing of the legal arguments (lawyers) to a case which has to be decided in court (judge). Perhaps the Society could film the lectures which it puts on, and then post them on its website or the internet. Perhaps the Society could try to post other materials on its website to make that a more attractive location and resource drawing people with an interest in legislation in and then persuading them to regard it as a forum (eg one could put on the site articles such as that by the current First Parliamentary Counsel, Stephen Laws, recently published in Amicus Curiae). 
4. There was discussion about whether the Society might try to create an email or web based forum for interested academics to provide contact details of other academics interested in the area, disseminate interesting ideas or approaches to the teaching of legislation, and perhaps (if people were generous and prepared to share teaching materials which had been tested out by them) offering access to teaching materials which people could choose to adopt or adapt, as they found useful. Practical examples might be the sort of exercise mentioned by Andrew Le Sueur (above) which had been found to be engaging for students and useful, and the exercise mentioned by Kay Goodall in her paper, circulated by Ian McLeod, “Teaching Statutory Interpretation”. 
5. David Feldman observed that there might be scope for the Society to collaborate with other organisations both to get a clearer idea of how legislation is being taught, whether there is a problem and (if there is) how it might be addressed and also to disseminate knowledge about initiatives which the Society is trying to promote. He is the incoming chair of the Society of Legal Scholars (SLS), which has a good network through all law schools. He was willing to help organise any effort at information gathering by our Society through the SLS. David Miers said that he had done something similar some time ago and got a reasonable rate of responses via the SLS – he would try to locate the questionnaire he had used and provide it to us. He also mentioned the Study of Parliament Group, with which he was involved, who would be willing to collaborate with the Society on suitable projects. Reference was also made to the UK Council for Legal Education based at Warwick, which might be approached for a small grant to assist the Society in carrying out any such research (eg to pay for a coordinating research assistant).
6. David Feldman also suggested that the SLS might be a vehicle for holding seminars for academics to promote the teaching of legislation. In light of present government arrangements for assessing universities and their funding, what was required was to emphasise that this was an area which offered a good and relatively undeveloped area for publishing articles (and that could encourage them to teach the same things that they were writing about). Members of the Society were very interested in pursuing possible areas of collaboration with the SLS and other groups.
7. David Ibbetson said that what would be of potential assistance to universities which had to justify their funding and co-ordinate their teaching arrangements would be for the Society to draft a set of desiderata, covering what we think a university teaching course should cover in terms of education about legislation and what skills students ought to have acquired in relation to finding and using legislation by the time they finish their course. That would be something that law departments could consider and reflect on, even if only to check that they were already sufficiently covering what should be covered. Neville Hunning raised the possibility that leading law firms might be approached for their comments on the skills in relation to legislation they think their trainees should have acquired from their law courses, and any gaps they find in their education. They could be asked to help us in the formulation of the set of desiderata referred to. [Philip Sales is taking steps to try to find out if there is some law firm grouping or forum which might be approached in this way].

It was suggested that the Society should consider these ideas at its next meeting, then revert to those who had attended on 30 October with its proposals to see if any of them wished to be involved in any way, or had any further comments or suggestions they would like to make.
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